B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 30th January 2007

Present:
Councillor Robert Civil (Chair)


Councillors Coe, Gordon, C Groome, Smith-Haynes, Tebbutt and Titcombe

06.PP.23
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors M Lynch and Tod.


It was noted that Councillor Tebbutt was acting as a substitute for Councillor Lynch and Councillor Gordon was acting as a substitute for Councillor Tod.

06.PP.24
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 5th December 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair subject to it being noted that road user pricing would not be appropriate for small areas such as Kettering Borough.

06.PP.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

06.PP.26
PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 3: HOUSING


A report was submitted which informed members of new Planning Policy Statement 3: Housing (PPS3).


It was noted that the document set the policy framework for Housing, which would be implemented in the Core Spatial Strategy.


The following points were made during the debate:-

· Land already allocated for housing should include affordable housing
· The process and rules for appeals refused prior to April 2007
· The ability to respond to market conditions
· No account is taken of existing housing in relation to market needs
· The need to regularly review market conditions to be flexible enough to respond to changes
· Over-development of site as a reason for refusal
· The need to give Planning Committees some "teeth" to reflect local circumstances
· Average densities appear to be creeping up
· The Borough should produce its own local density policies for various areas
· The ability to set standards for car parking spaces
· Developers may take longer than five years to achieve full site development
· The need to provide bungalows
· The need to provide family housing with private gardens, play areas and open spaces
· Immigration from eastern European countries driving the housing market and the contribution immigration makes to the economy
RESOLVED
that the contents of Planning Policy Statement 3: Housing be noted.

06.PP.27
WATER EFFICIENCY IN NEW BUILDINGS


A report was submitted which sought approval for the response to the consultation paper on water efficiency in new buildings.


It was noted that the consultation paper sought comments on proposals to set minimum standards for water efficiency in new dwellings and business premises in England and Wales.  It was noted that a copy of the consultation paper was available in the members' room and the consultation period ended on 9th March 2007.



During the debate the following points were made:-

· Water wastage through leaky pipes was a big problem

· Restricted flow rate of new taps caused frustration

· Food industry hygiene regulations required an increased overall water usage

RESOLVED
that the observations based on the conclusions contained in the report be forwarded to the Department for Communities and Local Government.

06.PP.28
PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT: PLANNING AND CLIMATE CHANGE


A report was submitted which sought approval for the response to the consultation paper on a new Planning Policy Statement: Planning and Climate Change (Supplement to PPS1: Sustainable Communities).


It was noted that the planning policy statement was essentially an overarching statement stressing that climate change considerations needed to be integrated with almost all areas of planning practice.  The Practice Guide would provide clear signposts and links to the wide range of up-to-date practice guidance that already existed for other planning policy statements. 


It was noted that a copy of the consultation paper was available to view in the Members' Room.


In discussion it was felt that the cost of housing may be over-priced by 30-50% and the possibility existed that house prices could fall, as in the early 1990's.  The loss of schools, public houses and shops in rural areas in recent years had resulted in a loss of amenity for those living in those areas and it was felt that these facilities should be planned into new developments.  The development in distributed energy systems and the use of solar panels was also discussed.

RESOLVED
that the observations contained in the conclusions and Appendix to the report be forwarded to the Department for Communities and Local Government with the comment that the Council considers that more guidance is required on major renewable projects.

06.PP.30
CODE FOR SUSTAINABLE HOMES


A report was submitted which informed members of the Code for Sustainable Homes that proposes a step-change in sustainable home building practice.


It was noted that the code was closely linked to Building Regulations, which were the minimum building standards required by law.  The assessment of the sustainability rating would be conducted by a network of accredited assessors, who would conduct initial design state assessments and issue an interim code certificate.


Discussion was held on the ratings of eco-homes, where a 6‑star represented a zero-carbon home, and how the ratings would affect the life of a home and its rating after the initial sale if improvements, such as a jacuzzi, were later added.


It was noted that compliance with the code would be voluntary until April 2007, but may become mandatory next year.

RESOLVED
that the document be noted and considered in the preparation of the Local Development Documents.

06.PP.31
KETTERING URBAN EXTENSION : STRATEGIC DESIGN GUIDE


A report was submitted which informed members of the final Kettering Urban Extension: Strategic Design Guide and which sought agreement that the design guide be used to inform the production of the Kettering Urban Extension Area Action Plan as well as in the determination of any planning application regarding the Kettering Urban Extension.


The report was verbally amended at the meeting in respect of the density of dwellings per hectare, which was an average of 35 per hectare.


Discussion was held on the report in respect of the flexibility to remove trees, car ownership and use and car parking.


Officers were thanked for the presentation of the report.

RESOLVED
that the Strategic Design Guide be used as a background paper to inform the production of the Kettering Urban Design Extension Area Action Plan.

06.PP.32
PLANNING GAIN SUPPMENT


A report was submitted which sought approval for a response to the consultation document on Planning Gain Supplement published by the Department for Communities and Local Government.

Members expressed concern about the potential for inequalities in the system, although there was broad agreement with the approach.  It was felt that Section 106 and Section 178 Agreements were complex enough with a number of parties involved.  There was a need to minimise the impact by including as many conditions in planning obligations as possible, without having to apply for funding from the region.  Otherwise, it was felt that the system could become slow if not under local control.

It was also felt that contributions for education provision should be under a separate agreement, as the provision may not be on the same site.

RESOLVED
that a response to the questions posed within the consultation document be forwarded as outlined in the appendix to the report and the Department of Communities and Local Government be informed that the Borough Council continues to have concerns about the proposals for Planning Gain Supplement.

(*The Committee exercised its delegated powers to act in the

matters marked *)

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed …………………………………………………..

Chair
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